 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
First and Annual Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 15 May 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

All Members present signed their Declaration of Acceptance of Office immediately prior to the start of the meeting and were given copies of the Code of Conduct and latest edition of ‘The Good Councillors Guide’. Cllr Hughes welcomed all councillors to Full Council and in particular welcomed Cllr Hannon, as a new councillor to MCC, following the recent Local Government elections. All MCC Members were elected uncontested. County Councillor Kidney was also welcomed back following his uncontested election. 
Public participation was made available from 7.05pm but no matters were raised. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
64/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker. 
65/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 10 (c) – Planning: NP/17/0229/S73 and 10 (d) – Planning: NP/17/0258/FUL. Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 10 (d) and 10 (e) – Planning: Review of the boundary of Manorbier Conservation Area and a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 20 – Emergency Items.
66/17
To Elect the Chair of MCC for 2017/18. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes be elected as Chair of MCC for 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes thanked councillors for their support and accepted the position of Chair.

67/17
To Elect the Vice-chair of MCC for 2017/18. Cllr Hall offered to stand as Vice-chair if no other councillor wished to take up this role. Cllr Williams proposed that Cllr Hall be elected as Vice-chair. Seconded by Cllr Long. Cllr Haynes also offered to undertake the role. After a brief discussion, Cllr Hall retracted his offer. Cllr Williams therefore proposed that Cllr Haynes be elected as Vice-chair of MCC. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Haynes accepted the position of Vice-chair.
68/17
To appoint representatives to MCC’s Staffing Committee and Planning Committee and to nominate a MCC representative to One Voice Wales (OVW) Area Committee. After discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Haynes and Cllr Marcia Kidney be appointed as MCC’s Staffing Committee. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. Members considered the need to have a Planning Committee. Cllr Hughes outlined current practice where the Clerk and Chair discussed planning applications that required urgent decision and then decided whether to call an Extraordinary Meeting to consider the application; request an extension to the deadline for comments or, as in the case of urgent tree works, the Chair makes a decision on safety grounds and reports back to Full Council. Cllr Hannon outlined his previous experiences on the need to have a planning committee. Cllr Hughes suggested that the status quo be maintained. Cllr Hall proposed that the current mechanisms be left as they are and possibly revisit at a later date when the number of MCC Members increases. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Members then discussed nominations for MCC representatives on the OVW Area Committee. This followed Cllr Hine’s resignation from this role during the previous session of MCC. After further discussion, Cllr Haynes proposed that Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Hall be the two nominated MCC representatives to attend OVW’s Area Committee, whenever possible. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
69/17
To approve the payment of the following Annual Costs/Donation and Clerk’s monthly salary;

1. Manorbier School book tokens up to a value of £45.00

2. Annual Insurance Premium to Aon UK Ltd of £1,495.58 (Long Term Agreement); and

3. Clerk’s monthly salary of £479 (gross). PAYE of £95.80.

Cllr Hall proposed that all these payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
70/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 3 April 2017. Cllr Haynes proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 3 April 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
71/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 3 April 2017. Clerk read out an email from Mr Calver in respect of his Freedom of Information request in respect of MCC’s grass cutting tender. Clerk had responded. Full Council were content. Clerk reported that he had yet to hear back from Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) about the installation of signs on Manorbier beach directing dog owners to the dog pooh bins. The matter had been raised by FRIN Lt Cdr John Blake RN. After speaking with a local resident, Cllr Haynes reported that PCC could send location maps of dog pooh bins but that there were none on Manorbier beach or in Skrinkle. Clerk was asked to chase up Tim Jones. Clerk also reported that Cllr Williams had met up with Richard Mason (MCC’s grass cutter) whilst he was grass cutting and both agreed that the matting in Jameston play area could be cleaned with a stiff yard brush rather than a power wash. Cllr Williams kindly agreed to undertake this work.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 3 April 2017.
72/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· Letter from South Ridgeway Community Association (SRCA) requesting a small grant toward insuring the ‘Manorfest’ Fun Day on 11 August 2017. Cllr Hall said that the insurance costs would be about £180 but that the Lions had now offered help. Cllr Hall asked MCC to defer discussions until June 2017 when more details were known. Members agreed to place the matter on the agenda for the June 2017 MCC meeting. Cllr Hughes said he had also spoken to members of SRCA about the Community Hub. They had said that they expected to hear news about receipt of the first tranche of Government funding for the hall by August. 
· Letter from Craig Short asking to be considered as a councillor on MCC. Members agreed to look at Casual Vacancies at its July 2017 meeting. Clerk was asked to respond to Mr Short accordingly and to send him the qualifying criteria for holding such office.

· Email from Helen Brickell about paint for the phone box kiosk in Manorbier Newton. Members asked the Clerk to write to Helen Brickell to clarify ownership. MCC did not purchase the kiosk.

· Email from Caroline Andrews about missing fruit trees from a garden in Gray Avenue, Skrinkle, previously tended by her ‘shared lives’ family and whether a small piece of land/allotment was available locally. County Cllr Kidney confirmed that PCC had not removed the trees. Cllr Hall wondered if it had been private contractors that had removed the trees in readiness for any new occupant. Cllr Hannon suggested that housing association land might be an avenue worth exploring, as they often had small pockets of land or whether the play area scheme might be suggested as an option as they might want a small bit of land set aside for gardening activity. Clerk was asked to respond to Mrs Andrews.
· Letter from Monitoring Officer, PCC, about nominations for PCC’s Standards Committee. Cllr Hannon volunteered to put his name forward. Members thanked Cllr Hannon. 

· PCNPA emails about the review of the LDP. Hard copies were given to Cllr Haynes.

· OVW training modules.

· 1st Precept payment received from PCC.

· OVW Social Media template. Clerk to bring forward at the June 2017 meeting.

· OVW Model Local Resolution Protocol for Community and Town Councils. Members agreed no action at the present time.

· Welsh Government return on Code of Practice on Workforce Matters. Members agreed a NIL return for MCC. 
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
73/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0115/FUL – Erection of lean-to store shed, roof over existing retail display area and creation of covered retail display area for outdoor furniture, etc. (Retrospective) at Manorbier Garden Centre, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Cllr Haynes proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/17/0224/FUL – Proposed telecommunications VF site share installation upgrade to include new (20m) mono pole and associated equipment with a total height of 25m at Hill Farm, Manorbier SA70 7TB. Cllr Hughes informed Members that this application had now been withdrawn.
Cllr Hall left the room at this point (8.05pm).

c) NP/17/0229/S73 – Vary condition no 2 of NP/15/0526/FUL – Alterations to Clubhouse at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes summarised the details of the application. Members recalled MCC’s comments on a previous similar application and re-enforced its concerns over increases in the height of the building. Cllr Hannon proposed that this application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
d) NP/17/0258/FUL – 35 hard standings and electric hook-up points; temporary change of use of existing building as a fish and chip shop; use of portakabin as a temporary reception office at Buttyland Camping and Caravan Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Full Council discussed the previous similar application (NP/17/0082/FUL) which had been refused by PCNPA and also noted that the first part of this application was retrospective. Following further discussions, Cllr Hannon proposed that MCC break down the various elements of this application and that the temporary change of use of existing building as a fish and chip shop and use of the portakabin as a temporary reception office be approved for a period of no more than 6 months but that the 35 hard standings and electric hook-up element of this application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken 6 in favour. However, Members agreed that if PCNPA were not able to break down each element of this application, MCC would recommend overall refusal. 

Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (8.12pm).
e) To consider and agree any comments on the Review of the Boundary of Manorbier Conservation Area. Members noted the request from PCNPA welcoming views on the existing boundary. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC recommend that the existing boundary of Manorbier Conservation Area be retained as it currently stands. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
f) Other Notices were noted by Full Council.
74/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 March 2017 to 13 April 2017 and the End of Year Budget Monitoring Report for FY 2016/17.  Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement and End of Year Budget Monitoring Report for FY 2016/17 at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £7,276.00 and that transactions totalling £712.47 had cleared the account.  Three cheques totalling £557.00 remained unpresented at 13 April 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £18,437.97. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Members noted the End of Year Budget Monitoring Report for FY 2016/17.

75/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Ben Blake, PCC, had confirmed that the speed signs in Jameston and Manorbier and the work at Lydstep bus shelter should all be completed by early June 2017.
· Gypsy camp on the Ridgeway: Occupants were still in situ when Karen Bolton, PCNPA, visited the site on May 11 and so the enforcement process would continue via the Planning Committee and then Magistrates Court.

· Land adjacent to Wynd Hill: Cllr Hall confirmed that Manorbier Country Park had bought the land and had put new gateways in place. Cllr Kidney understood that the land would be used for agricultural use.
· PowerUp had visited Jameston and it appeared their schemes could be beneficial to pensioners and those on benefits that were struggling with energy bills. Helen Brickell had agreed to spread their messages in Manorbier Newton.

· An email had been sent to Kelvin Williams, Property Team Manager, Arriva Trains Wales, about car parking at Manorbier Station. A response was awaited.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
76/17
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for FY 2016/17. Clerk confirmed that he had delivered the Annual Audit papers to Caroline Wheeler, Bevan Buckland and had placed relevant Notices in MCC’s notice boards. Caroline Wheeler had sent an Internal Audit engagement letter for MCC’s agreement. Cllr Haynes proposed that the Clerk sign the engagement letter on behalf of MCC.  Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
77/17
To consider and approve a response to PCC on the Notice Relating to Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Members recalled the initial comments given by MCC to Matt Cloud, PCC. Clerk reported that Mr Cloud had offered to meet with MCC to discuss the case. Clerk also confirmed that PCC’s dog warden team had acknowledged MCC’s initial comments. Cllr Williams proposed that Matt Cloud be asked to meet on site with representatives of MCC, perhaps before a Full Council meeting. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken - all in favour.
78/17
To consider and agree a response to the Welsh Government’s consultation on the Draft Circular for the planning of Gypsy, Traveller and Show People sites. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had discussed this consultation at last month’s meeting. Cllr Hannon said that, by and large, there was equality of treatment. In addition, he would expect PCC to undertake a Housing Needs Assessment amongst the traveller community locally. Sites would also need to be based where local services could be accessed. Historic traveller routes would also need to be highlighted where these remain. After further discussions, Members agreed that MCC would not respond to this consultation.

79/17
To consider and approve a donation request from Wales Air Ambulance. Cllr Hannon declared a Personal Interest in this item. Cllr Hall proposed that a donation of £100 be made to Wales Air Ambulance. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
80/17
To consider and agree the submission of any motions for debate at OVW AGM on 30 September 2017. No motions were put forward.    
81/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – see item 75/17 above.
b) Jameston Play Area – see item 71/17 above. 
c) Re-surfacing of land in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – see item 75/17 above.
d)   Installation of traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the

      Pembroke direction. See item 75/17 above.    
82/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – office costs including ink and postage
   - £42.56
b) IP Morris – BT Premium Mail 


   - £  5.00

Cllr Long proposed that these two payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
83/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Williams left the room at this point (8.43pm).

Clerk brought forward an invoice from Cllr Williams for work he had undertaken at the play area, including painting the cross bar on the swings (£45) and for mole catching (1 mole) at the South sports field, Manorbier (£10). Total: £55. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this invoice be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – 6 in favour.


Cllr Williams returned to the room at this point (8.45pm).


Cllr Hughes reported that MCC now needed to update the bank mandate for authorised signatories on MCC cheques. After discussion, Cllr Hannon proposed that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Haynes be the named authorised signatories on MCC cheques. Ex-Cllrs Terry Williams and Anne Gourlay needed to be removed. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hughes reported that he had been approached by local residents about the need to open up the old footpath between Park Farm, Manorbier and Bush Terrace, Jameston. Members agreed and noted that it was shown on OS maps. Cllr Haynes proposed that the Clerk write to Anthony Richards, Rights of Way Officer, PCNPA, requesting that this footpath be opened up to members of the public. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Williams reported that vegetation at the Bier House, Manorbier, needed to be cut back. Peter Hughes had the key. Cllr Hughes agreed to take his stock box and would work with Cllr Williams and 
Cllr Haynes in tidying up the Bier House and garden.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.53pm.
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